
 

 

 
ASOCIACION DE REGULARIZATION DE VECINOS DE LA CHOLLA A.C 

 
Regular Meeting of Board – Clubhouse Cholla Bay Mexico 

 
December 12th, 2021 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER:  
 
A regular meeting of the new Board was held Sunday, December 12th, 2021. President Mike 
Dugan called the meeting to order at 9:02 am. The meeting was held inside the Cholla Bay 
Community Clubhouse. 
 
Board members in attendance were; Mike Dugan, Kathy Barnard, Darrell Smith, Lew Felton and 
Steve Lee. Absent: Gabe Camargo, Pat Champion, and Kelly Ross.  
 
MINUTES: 
 
Mr. Dugan asked if there were any corrections or additions to the minutes of October 24th, 2021. 
There being none, a motion was made to approve the minutes, seconded and passed 
 
TREASURER’S REPORT/FINANCIAL: 
 
Mr. Dugan asked if there were any corrections or additions to the financials of July – November 
2021. There being none, a motion was made to approve the financials, seconded and passed. 
(See financials on Vecinos Website.) 
 
MEMBERSHIP: 
 
Mr. Felton reported the following:  284 paid members in 2021-2022; 212 delinquent. 
 
Mr. Felton stated that he’s been working on a comprehensive membership data base. He 
complimented Ms. Koerner’s meticulous record keeping but stated they were in several different 
files. Now, information regarding a property, for example a tax record, can be found in one 
place. Information regarding payment of dues, current or in arrears can also be found and a letter 
to a closing company written in Spanish and English can be generated and sent. This and other 
reports can be created without having to search through a multitude of files for the information.  
He can also print receipts for payments, which eliminates writing them by hand. Now that Mr. 
Felton has completed the database, information can be easily obtained; reports and/or projects 
can be quickly produced. Many thanks to Mr. Felton for taking on this time consuming task. 
  
 
  
 
 



 

 

OLD  BUSINESS: 
 
Mr. Dugan reiterated that the Vecinos de la Cholla A.C. owns the Clubhouse/Community Center 
building and that he has files showing the legality of ownership. He recently received a letter 
from Hacienda which states that The Vecinos owns the building, that we are current and that 
there are no issues. Mr. Dugan will post the document on the website. 
 
CLUBHOUSE: 
 
Mr. Dugan reported that the Clubhouse is in good shape. He also commented on the wonderful 
spaghetti dinner and great turnout the OBSC had hosted last night. Mr. Felton stated that there 
were between 60 to 70 attendees and that the Light Parade after the dinner had about 30 
participants. . . . .  the largest ever! A great success!   
 
Mr. Dugan stated that the only problem was/is the WiFi system isn’t working. Mr. Felton said he 
would look into fixing the problem. 
 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE: 
 
Mr. Dugan reported that we have been working with the Vecinos’ attorney and have been going 
over all the documents that prove the legality of the Association as well as ownership of the 
Clubhouse/Community Center building, thus refuting all allegations to the contrary. (Most 
documents were included in the October meeting minutes,) Mr. Dugan restated that we recently 
received a document from Hacienda saying that everything is in good standing and that the 
property according to SAT in the State of Sonora, belongs to the Vecinos’, again refuting 
allegations to the contrary. 
 
GARBAGE: 
 
Mr. Felton stated that he has a ‘verbal’ commitment that the garbage collection payment will 
remain the same. He also reported that the “Red Bag” system seems to be working very well and 
the bags are being picked up by Oomislim. Mr. Dugan asked whether or not the Red Bag 
program will continue under the new administration. Mr. Felton stated that he wasn’t sure but 
felt the 20,000 pesos he delivered to Oomislim recently would encourage a favorable decision. 
 
ROADS 
 
Mr. Dugan stated that roads are in great shape. The Board engaged in a discussion regarding the 
safety of people/traffic at the converging streets of Calle F and Tiburon at the Tecate Store 
location. Ms. Barnard suggested installing a “fisheye” mirror on the building so drivers can see 
traffic coming from either direction. Discussion continued as to where to place the fisheye and 
whether or not to add another stop sign.  
 
Mr. Ross has a list of Stop Signs needed for the most critical areas within Cholla to be repaired 
or replaced. He is working with Arturo Felix to have this done as soon as possible and once the 
Christmas Holiday Season is over. 



 

 

Mr. Felton restarted the discussion about the two converging streets at the Tecate store. It isn’t 
clear who is supposed to stop at the intersection. Ms. Blair offered that drivers on Tiburon are 
supposed to stop and that Calle F is a through street. Ultimately, it was decided to try installing a 
fisheye mirror before adding another stop sign. Mr. Dugan suggested we buy two to install on 
either side of the building. . after receiving permission, of course. Discussion continued and Mr. 
Dugan asked for a motion to buy two large fisheye mirrors. The motion was made, seconded and 
passed. 
 
Mr. Dugan reminded members to email Mr. Ross if they have an issue with their road. 
 
PARKS/ENVIRONMENTS: 
 
Mr. Smith stated that he’s been working with Arturo come up with numbers (dollar amounts) for 
various and maintenance issues and to tie in with maintenance of the clubhouse as well.  
 
Mr. Dugan spoke with the Vecinos’ attorney, who is also on the advisory board to the Mayor, 
and asked her to contact the person in charge of city parks to see if the City would take care of 
the weeds and trimmings. The Vecinos would then take care of maintenance and repair of 
equipment, ramadas and courts. 
 
SECURITY: 
 
Mr. Dugan reported the delivery of the HOA’s “Christmas Bonus” to the police assigned to 
patrol Cholla Bay. (See picture below with Mr. Dugan, Ms. Barnard, Juan Pedro, Mauricio and 
Jesus.)  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

WATER AND SEWER: 
 
Mr. Dugan reported that the standpipe has been flowing well for longer periods of time. Before, 
the water would be turned on for a couple hours a day. Consequently the drivers would fill up a 
couple of their trucks so they could make their runs before the water would stop flowing. Now 
they have time to make several runs. There has been no change in the price. 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 

 Future Meetings: 2022 
January 30th 
March 13th 

April 23rd General Meeting 
April 24th  
June 26th 

 
ADJOURMENT 
 
A motion was made, seconded and passed. The meeting was adjourned. 
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION: 
 
Ms. Blair stated she “googled” prices for fisheye mirrors and found several on Amazon Prime. 
Prices were according to size, but all were under $100. Ms. Walters recommended that the 
Vecinos purchase large mirrors for better visibility.  
 
Ms. Ostergard asked about adding more stop signs, stating that there is one at the Oster House 
intersection and at the Police Station. Ms. Blair explained that stop sign at the Oyster House was 
a personally applied stop sign with nothing to do with legal rights but just a suggestion. The City 
had nothing to do with it. Mr. Dugan replied that the one at the Police Station (gate) was 
approved by the City. Any additional signs we would want to install would have to be approved 
by the City as the City owns the roads. 
 
Mr. Dugan explained that back in March of 1981 there a homeowners association that was a 
corporation and it was started for the purpose of paying the Police. Cholla then, was not part of 
the City, it was primarily farmland. But when the Regularization of Cholla Bay and the Master 
Trust was made, Cholla became part of the City and it became the City’s responsibility to pay for 
the Police. 
 
 
 



 

 

A member asked about the City taking care of the roads since we pay taxes, but suggested it 
probably would never happen. Mr. Dugan agreed it would be fantastic if the City could be 
convinced to pay for the roads, but the City does not have a map of them in Cholla. Ms. Blair 
asked how much the Association pays each month to have the roads graded. Mr. Dugan replied, 
$4000. Ms. Blair then asked how long we could continue paying for this if more and more 
people do not pay their dues. Mr. Dugan replied about 3 or 4 years. She then suggested we drop 
grading the roads, stating that if people do not want to pay for the service then they should not 
have the service. She is sick of paying for people who do not pay. Many in attendance agreed.  
 
The conversation and discussion by Ms. Ostergard, the Board and members of the audience, 
evolved into whether or not the Association was legal, whether Mr. Dugan was President, 
whether the building is owned by the Vecinos and fiduciary responsibility due to the loss by Ms. 
Dahlstorm’s embezzlement. These questions were asked and answered many times over the past 
two years. The Board has provided legal and recorded documents as proof and Mr. Dugan had 
these documents on hand for anyone to see in order to put their concerns to rest. Since there has 
been no proof provided otherwise, any argument to the contrary is moot. 
 
To all Homeowners of the Cholla Bay Community, 

Regardless of your Vecinos de la Cholla membership status, here are the facts: 

1.  The Vecinos de la Cholla A.C. is a legal entity, proof of this has been provided multiple 
 times and is contrary to what some have been led to believe. 

2 Whether or not you like the current Board, they were elected by the current members of 
 the Association and ran uncontested. They have been and are “still working for you.” 

3. None of the services provided by the Association, have been disrupted, roads graded, 
 Park and Building have continued to be maintained and Porta Johns serviced. 

4. Because more homeowners have chosen not to pay their dues, due to the controversy, 
 the Association’s income and consequently the yearly budget have been affected and 
 adjustments will have to be considered. 

5.  The Vecinos de la Cholla is the only association providing the above mentioned 
 services for all of Cholla. And as a result, the current and paying members of the 
 Association are carrying the burden for those who are “sitting on the fence” and/or 
 refuse to contribute. The result is and has been to the detriment of the entire 
 community. 

6. Paying members would like the Board to ask the homeowners to unify and become part 
 of the community by doing their part and contribute their fair share by paying their dues. 

 
 
 



 

 

Tax time is coming around and discounts will be available. Also take note of 
the "Nombre" section, if it does not have your name, the city does not 
recognize you as the owner and you may possibly not have a deed of trust. 
 
 
 
The Following documents were included in the minutes of October 2021 and are included 
again here. See below. 
 
Enclosed:  
 
1.  Copy of signed and stamped document page recorded in the Public Registry, showing     
     Michael Courtney Dugan is President of the Asociacion de Regularizacion de Vecinos de la  
     Cholla A.C. 
 
 
2.  Copy of document page showing the cession of rights of the CBSC (lots 18 and 19, now fused      
     into 19) has been given to the Vecinos. 
 
 
3.   Copy of document page showing the Letter of Instruction to Bancomer to transfer the       
      Clubhouse to the Vecinos. 
 
4.   Letter of Confirmation – Myriam Hernandez - Kaizen 
 
. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
#1.      Michael Courtney Dugan - President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

#2.     Cession of rights of the CBSC given to the Vecinos. 
 

 

 



 

 

#3.     Letter of Instruction to Bancomer to transfer to Clubhouse to the 
 Vecinos 

  



 

 

#4.    Letter of Confirmation –  Myriam  Hernandez – Kaizen page 1 

 

 



 

 

#4.     Letter of Confirmation – Myriam Hernandez – Kaizen page 2 


